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REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

LOCATED AT 2817 CANAL STREET

NEW ORLEANS, LA  70119

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 17, 2013 AT 10:00 A.M.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Chairman Salvador Longoria, Commissioner Flozell Daniels, Commissioner Dominick Impastato, Commissioner Barbara Major, Commissioner Earline Roth, Commissioner Walter Tillery and Commissioner Sharon Wegner
COMMISSIONER ABSENT:  Commissioner Connie Goodly
NO AUDIO

INVOCATION:
Rev. Joseph gave the invocation.  The Pledge of Allegiance followed.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

NOVEMBER 19, 2013
Commissioner Major moved and Commissioner Wegner seconded to approve the minutes of November 19, 2013.  Verbal Motion 13-064 was approved unanimously.
RTA CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None
RTA GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT

Sundiata Haley stated that he would discuss the matters in Executive Session
JEFFERSON PARISH REPORT

None

EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT REPORT
2014 BUDGET


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking to approve the RTA 2014 Budget.

Commissioner Major moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to approve the 2014 Budget.  Resolution No. 13-066 was adopted unanimously.
AUDIO RESUMES

Lauren Jardell stated that on October 16, 2013, Congress passed HR 2775, the FY2014 Continuing Resolution. This legislation ended the government shutdown by providing funding at the FY2013 topline level of $986 Billion.  This funding measure expires on January 15, 2014.

Lauren Jardell stated that on December 10, 2013, Congressional budget negotiators unveiled a framework that would provide $63 Billion in sequester relief for federal agencies by setting the total spending levels at $1.012 Trillion for FY14 and $1.04 Trillion for FY15.  The House passed this budget resolution on Thursday, December 12, 2013.  The Senate is expected to vote on the budget resolution this week and it is likely to pass.


Lauren Jardell stated that funding at the $1.012 Trillion level would provide an additional $24 Billion in non-military funding for FY14.  The House and Senate appropriations committees will spend the upcoming weeks negotiating how to divide the $1.012 Trillion among the 12 individual appropriations bills, including the Transportation-HUD Appropriations Bill, for the remainder of FY14.


Lauren Jardell stated that since both the House and Senate Appropriations Committees approved versions of the FY Transportation –HUD Bill, appropriators and staff will use those bills and their difference as the starting point for the conversation on how to allocate the to-be determined Transportation-HUD funding amount for FY2014.


Lauren Jardell stated as a recap, the Senate allocated $54.1 Billion for FY2014 Transportation –HUD Appropriations, S.1243.  Their version of the bill includes the following transit-oriented allocations:

· Transit Formula Grants: $8.6 Billion
· TIGER:  $550 Million

· Capital Investment Grants, this includes:  New Starts, Small Starts and Core Capacity:  $1942 Billion
· Public Transportation Emergency Relief Program, which is a new program authorized in MAP-21 to help states and public transit agencies cover the costs of protecting, repairing and replacing equipment and facilities due to an emergency, $15 Million.
· This bill also includes language requesting the Secretary of Transportation to “evaluate the feasibility of strengthening domestic manufacturing of certain specialized rail cars, particularly heritage streetcars produced by transit authorities, by allowing them to compete, bid, or offer contract proposals to public and private transportation services providers.” (Currently, this report is due by March 28, 2014 but this deadline may change.)
Lauren Jardell stated that the House allocated $44.1 Billion for Transportation-HUD spending, bill H 2610, and it includes the following allocations:
· Transit Formula Grants:  $8.595 Billion

· TIGER:  $0 and rescinded the FY2013 funding, for which the RTA has submitted an application

· Capital Investment Grants:  $1.815 Billion

· Public Transportation Emergency Relief Program:  $0 – The House proposed to fund this on a case-by-case as needed basis.
Commissioner Impastato stated that the new budget included new service and he wanted to see the plan that the RTA has to capture new revenue for the new service. He said that the RTA was spending money that it did not have.

Justin Augustine stated that he would meet with Commissioner Impastato to discuss the budget.

Commissioner Major stated that the issue was how to fund public transportation because it would never be funded fully.

 
Justin Augustine stated that the Leadership Development Program would develop employees for future leadership roles through customized rotations, leadership workshops, relevant on-the-job experience and mentoring.

Justin Augustine stated that to maintain the integrity of the RTA as a “good citizen” in the City of New Orleans, the RTA would provide job stability, efficient and effective transit service and invest in the community.


Justin Augustine stated that the Leadership Development Program was open to all employees on a voluntary basis and for employees with a strong desire to participate in the program and the willingness to dedicate the time.


Justin Augustine stated that the employees had to be flexible and adaptable and willing to participate in on the job training and formal and informal training opportunities.


Justin Augustine stated that the employees should be able to manage multiple priorities including their primary job duties and responsibilities.


Justin Augustine stated that 15 employees volunteered and were part of this pilot program which would run from 18 months to 2 years.


Justin Augustine stated that funding for the Leadership Development Program would be provided through FTA Grants and the FTA allowed the RTA to reprogram LA900391 in the amount of $65,000 to begin the program.


Justin Augustine invited any Commissioner to participate in the Leadership Development Program.


Commissioner Major stated that different companies around the country have taken on this program and this was part of social equity regarding career paths. 


Commissioner Wegner stated that she wanted to be a part of the program.


Stephen Marks stated that the RTA was implementing additional evening service to the Morrison Express/Lake Forest Express, Galvez/St. Claude, Algiers and Jackson/Esplanade bus lines. 

Stephan Marks stated that additional Saturday Trips were added to the St. Bernard/Senate/St. Bernard-St. Anthony and Morrison Express/Broad bus lines. 

Stephan Marks stated that more weekday commute trips were added to the Franklin Line with additional weekday trips to the S. Claiborne and Lake Forest Express Lines.


Stephan Marks stated that schedule changes were made to the St. Charles Streetcar/St. Charles Streetcar Shuttle, Lake Forest Express and the Algiers Owl Loop Lines.


Judith Dangerfield stated that staff conducted a Social Equity Analysis for the Service Changes effective January 5, 2014 and only one bus line crossed the threshold with an increase in service of 35%, not a decrease, and everything passed the Social Equity Analysis.

In response to Commissioner Major, Justin Augustine stated that there would be public service announcements, media blitz, social media, neighborhood and information would be sent to different communities and the different councilmatic districts.  He stated that Veolia National Marketing would also do a media blitz. 


Commissioner Major stated that she wanted an analysis performed on the entire RTA System.

Judith Dangerfield stated that Title VI requires an Annual Equitable System Wide Analysis.


In response to Commissioner Major, Stephan Marks stated that late evening trips were added to the Galvez and St. Claude Lines; they would run until 2:00 a.m.


Commissioner Major stated that the RTA was responsible for people having access to transportation.


Judith Dangerfield stated that a Late Evening Service Study was conducted on December 9, 2013 and, on the first week, 153 people went online to take the survey thanks to the Marketing Department.  


Judith Dangerfield stated that the consultants would be working with Neighborhood Associations and the 24 Hour Employers.


In response to Commissioner Daniels, Judith Dangerfield stated that there was a Technical Advisory Committee associated with this project that included the DDD and the Hotel/Motel Association.


Justin Augustine stated that he was trying to schedule a meeting with Steven Perry that he wanted the Chairman to attend.


In response to Commissioner Roth, people from the Asian Community and the Spanish Community sat on the Technical Advisory Committee and all the public service announcements were translated into both languages.


In response to Commissioner Major, Justin Augustine stated that people from the Convention Center were a part of the process.

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRESS REPORT
STREETCAR EXPANSION: RAMPART STREETCAR EXPANSION
Brendan Matthews stated that the AECOM landscape architect conducted a design walk of the alignment on December 12, 2014 with Parks and Parkways and the CM Plus to finalize that design.

 Brendan Matthews stated that the traction power and communications designers would be meeting with Infinity to finalize the ductbank routing.
Brendan Matthews stated that AECOM staff met with Veolia/RTA staff on December 3rd to review TPSS placement and electrical load flow study that will document how best to integrate the new TPSS to increase capacity of existing streetcar service on Canal Street.
Brendan Matthews stated that AECOM staff met on December 4th with all utility stakeholders along the alignment and reviewed conflicts and mitigation measures necessary for the project.

ST. CHARLES TIE REPLACEMENT
Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor was working on Phase V, Jefferson to Jena Streets on the outbound track (upriver). 
Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor had begun phase VI Jena to Delachaise Streets.  The first block of phase VI, Jena Street to Napoleon Avenue both tracks will be completed first, including the cross over.  The contractor will then continue to work the inbound and outbound tracks separately.  This will allow the streetcars on the Carrollton end of the line to utilize the cross over at Jena.

Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor replaced the job superintendent.  The new superintendent will be updating the construction schedule to reflect the utilization of the additional recourses, equipment and personnel, that have been committed to completing the project.
In response to Commissioner Major, Brendan Matthews stated that R&R replaced the superintendent.

STATE OF GOOD REPAIR:
CARROLLTON FACILITY:
Fred Basha stated that the RTA received 60% plans and specs on September 20, 2013 and Final Design was scheduled to be completed in January 2014.
NAPOLEON FACILITY:
Fred Basha stated that the solicitation package for Remediation Work was being finalized for release.
CANAL BLVD. STREETCAR/BUS TERMINAL:
Fred Basha stated that the Contract for A&E Services was issued to Infinity Engineering with 30% including the Draft Environmental Assessment.

Fred Basha stated that the FTA needed to see the Draft Environmental Assessment and the 30% Engineering to understand how the RTA was mediating all the issues that were brought up at the Public Meeting.

In response to Commissioner Major, Justin Augustine stated that the RTA met with staff to give specific directions regarding the Canal Shelter.

Justin Augustine stated that the SHPO and the Attorney General stated that the RTA needed to do more to build the shelter and a report in 1995 gave approval regarding the depth of the shelter.

In response to Commissioner Major, Justin Augustine stated that the FTA was fully aware of all the issues the RTA was dealing with regarding the State of Louisiana.

Justin Augustine stated that the RTA would work with the FTA and adhere to all the FTA rules and regulations.

Commissioner Major stated that the RTA should conduct an outreach to the riding public that used that area for a transfer point.

Justin Augustine stated that he wanted the Board of Commissioners to see the traffic model that would be used for that location.

ST. CHARLES STREETCAR SHELTER CARROLLTON AND CLAIBORNE:

Fred Basha stated the shelter was complete and in use.
STATUS OF FEMA PROJECT WORKSHEETS:

Fred Basha stated that the RTA received $102,000 Million from FEMA and FEMA was currently working with a very small team.
Fred Basha stated that the Napoleon Building’s new PW was obligated at $765,439.00 and repairs were to be included in the State of Good Repair work; the FEMA version was in progress.

Fred Basha stated that the FEMA completed version for additional repairs for the Algiers Park-N-Ride was approved and the total was $241,922.28.

Chairman Longoria stated that the RTA was in communication with Jefferson Parish to coordinate schedules to make it easy for the riding public to transfer between Orleans and Jefferson Parishes.
COMMISSIONER MAJOR LEFT THE MEETING

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
Ronald Baptiste stated that for the month of November, the Passenger Fares Line Item was slightly below the projections for the month; the holiday effects  ridership. In comparison to last year’s actual revenue, the RTA exceeded last year and was 2% more than what was budgeted for the year.
Ronald Baptiste stated that regarding the Hotel/Motel Sales Tax Line Item, the RTA broke even for the month; there was an adjustment for General Sales Tax to reflect actual collection compared to prior month accruals and an adjustment was made to the Hotel/Motel Sales Tax. 
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Total Operating Revenue Line Item was 1% less than budget year to date and 4.6 % more than what was projected
Ronald Baptiste stated that the increase in revenue was due to the increase in ridership, pass sales and stronger sales tax and this trend would grow in the 2014 budget process.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the Total Operating Revenue Line Item was only 1% less than what was budgeted. 
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Governmental Operating Assistance Line Item was over what was estimated, Preventative Maintenance Money was more than anticipated and the RTA went through 11 months of 2013 before the RTA was able to touch any Preventative Maintenance Money.

Ronald Baptiste stated that a Federal Government reimbursement for $6.4 Million was executed.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the State Transportation Fund Monies were starting to come through and, as a result of the additional funding that the RTA gets from the Federal Government, the RTA was ahead.

Ronald Baptiste stated that staff was going to change the format of the Financial Statements for 2014 because using terms such as “surplus” was misleading and the changes would give a true reflection of the agency’s cost structure. 

Ronald Baptiste stated that the TMSEL Legacy Cost Line Item for the month was balanced.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the Board should receive a report from The Kennedy Group to see what they have done to control this line item. 

Ronald Baptiste stated that regarding the Capital Expenditures Line Item, as it related to the Bonds, the interest that the RTA was earning was coming down and the Bond Funds were being spent on the Capital Projects.

Ronald Baptiste stated that in the Capital Interest and Income Line Item the significant fluctuation is the interests earned on the Capital Dollars because now the dollars being spent on the streetcar budget will be captured in the 2014 Budget.
Ronald Baptiste stated that during the month of November the net impact on the Unrestricted Operating Reserves was $29,000 more than budget but year to date was $2.4 Million more than anticipated for the year.
PROCUREMENT ACTIVITY REPORT:

TO AWARD:

PRO TOW TRACTOR:

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to award a contract for a Pro Tow Tractor.

Commissioner Impastato moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to authorize the Board to award a contract to Eagle Industrial Truck Mfg, LLC dba Eagle Tugs. Resolution No. 13-067 was adopted unanimously.

FORKLIFT


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to award a contract for a Forklift.


Commissioner Roth moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to authorize the Board to award a contract to Briggs Equipment, Inc.  Resolution No. 13-068 was adopted unanimously.

DIESEL PARTICULATE FILTER CLEANING MACHINE


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to award a contract for a Diesel Particulate Filter Cleaning Machine.


Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Wegner seconded to authorize the Board to award a contract to Muncie Reclamation and Supply dba Transit Supply.  Resolution No. 13-069 was adopted unanimously.
PROCUREMENT STATUS REPORT:

Deslie Isidore reported that the Procurement Activity Report was in the Commissioners’ binders.
OPERATIONS REPORT

Edward Bednarczyk stated that the Operations Staff was very excited about the Service Changes taking place on January 5, 2014.


Edward Bednarczyk stated that ridership continued to go up by 14% compared to November, 2013.

Edward Bednarczyk stated that the Quarterly Safety/ Customer Service Meeting talked about operator attitude and responsibility and, since that training, complaints went down significantly.


Edward Bednarczyk stated that the installation of Transit Tracker was 80% complete. 


Edward Bednarczyk stated that during the month of November the Rideline had 15,100 calls/text for information and the riding public was using the service 4 times a month and the majority were from locals.

Edward Bednarczyk stated that the Operations Department was working very closely with the Marketing Department to make sure that the riding public was aware of the changes.


Edward Bednarczyk stated that the Transit Supervisors were looking at the Lake Forest route. In the mornings and the evenings, the line was affected by traffic however, some of the proposed changes were to increase ride time and add recovery time. Changes that were scheduled to take place in July would also relieve some of the load from that line.


Edward Bednarczyk stated that the Board of Commissioners asked him to look into the bunching of the streetcars on the St.  Charles Streetcar Line and he stated that with the Cross Ties Project moving forward and the reassignment of the streetcars on January 5, 2014 they would have the same headway but one less streetcar from Canal Street to Louisiana Avenue and 6 streetcars from Napoleon Avenue to Claiborne and Carrollton Avenues and a bus shelter in between which should relieve the bunching resulting in a normal flow toward the river and Canal Street. 
Edward Bednarczyk stated that at the last Board Meeting the public had concerns regarding the Broad Bus and changes to that route would take place on January 5, 2014 by adding additional stops.
In response to Commissioner Roth, Edward Bednarczyk stated that the drivers have 2 breaks at 20 minutes each and the remaining breaks are 6 minutes each and the recovery time would increase in January so there would not be any issues with the recovery time.

In response to Commissioner Roth, Edward Bednarczyk stated that when drivers need to go to the restroom they have to call in to take that restroom break.

In response to Commissioner Roth, Justin Augustine stated that there were no running boards on Mel’s Transportation’s vehicles nor the RTA’s vans and the stools were used because 2 of the vans were being repaired and he advised them that using a stool to assist people on to the vans was not an option.  It would be a great liability to the RTA.
ADA COMPLIANCE REPORT
Karen Sider reported that 518 persons visited the ID Center in November.

Karen Sider reported that 221 ID Cards, 65 senior cards, 19 fixed-route, 82 ADA cards and 55 Medicare Cards had been issued. 

Karen Sider reported that 120 ADA applications had been received, 84 approved, 23 denied, and 16 fixed route applications were received and processed and 62 ADA requests for applications were mailed.  

Karen Sider reported that the Paratransit office had 20,877 requests for trips and 15,807 completed trips with an on-time performance of 89.44%. 
Karen Sider reported that on fixed-route, 78,699 individuals paid the reduced fare of 40 cents and 3,761 ADA clients rode free.  There were also 1,923 wheelchair passengers and 5,633 bike riders on the fixed route vehicles.
Cooperative Endeavor Agreement for Ferry Services between the State of Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development and the Regional Transit Authority 


Deslie Isidore stated that the Board was asked to authorize the RTA to enter into a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement for Ferry Services with the State of Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development.

In response to Deslie Isidore, Sundiata Haley stated that the resolutions could be approved and the agreements would be presented to the Chairman separately.


Commissioner Impastato moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to enter into a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement for Ferry Services with the State of Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development. Resolution No. 13-070 was adopted unanimously.
Supplemental Agreement for Ferry Operations between the Regional Transit Authority and Veolia Transportation Services, Inc.

Deslie Isidore stated that the Board was authorizing entering into a Supplemental Agreement for Ferry Operations Between the Regional Transit Authority and Veolia Transportation Services.

Commissioner Wegner moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to enter into a Supplemental Agreement for Ferry Operations Between the Regional Transit Authority and Veolia Transportation Services, Inc.  Resolution No. 13-071 was adopted unanimously.

OFFICIAL JOURNAL


Deslie Isidore stated that each state political subdivision had to designate an official journal in which to advertise information to the community. Staff was recommending that the Board designate The New Orleans Advocate as the official journal.


Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to authorize the designation of The New Orleans Advocate as its official journal.  Resolution No. 13-072 was adopted unanimously.

ELECTION OF OFFICERS

CHAIRMAN


Deslie Isidore stated that the RTA By-Laws stated that the election of Chair must take place at the December Board Meeting.


Commissioner Roth moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to nominate Salvador Longoria  as Chairman.  Verbal Motion 13-065 was approved unanimously.

VICE CHAIRMAN

Deslie Isidore stated that the RTA By-Laws stated that the election of Vice Chair must take place at the December Board Meeting.

Commissioner Daniels moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to nominate Earline Roth as Vice Chairwoman.  Verbal Motion 13-066 was approved unanimously.

COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS


Deslie Isidore stated that the Committees would meet on an as needed basis.

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Earline Roth, Chairwoman


Connie Goodly 

Salvador Longoria

Sharon Wegner
FINANCE COMMITTEE


Connie Goodly, Chairwoman


Dominick Impastato

Salvador Longoria

OPERATIONS AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE


Sharon Wegner, Chairwoman


Flozell Daniels


Barbara Major

Earline Roth

Walter Tillery

NEW BUSINESS (UNANIMOUS VOTE REQURIED TO CONSIDER)
None

AUDIENCE QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS

Alan Drake stated that there should be a $1.00 All Day pass for the elderly to make boarding for the elderly much easier.

Alan Drake stated that the RTA desires a fare increase but it should be implemented in two stages.  The first stage would be the one day pass going from $3.00 to $3.50 and a year later implement another increase; this would help the riding poor.


Alan Drake stated that on Route 88/St. Claude with no fault of the RTA, this route was hard to keep on a schedule do to the bridge and the train that passes along the bus route and if the RTA delays the buses at the terminal for 11 minutes and if the bus turns before it gets to the bridge, the bus would be able to keep the schedule.

Alan Drake stated that there was a bus stop at the Saenger Theater before construction and construction is now complete so the RTA should put the bus stop back at that location.


Brenda Holmes stated that shelters were needed at Canal and Rampart Streets.

Brenda Holmes stated that if the operators had a reasonable break on the longer lines maybe the operators would not be so mean.


Brenda Holmes stated that when RTA increases fares more time should be allowed on the monthly passes.


Brenda Holmes stated that when the RTA implements the fare increase it should be reasonable with the increase to the prices of the passes.


Brenda Holmes thanked the RTA for the extra service on the Franklin Line.


Brenda Holmes stated that Operator Badge No. 501 was a very good operator and wanted to commend her for a great job.


Rachel Heiligman stated that there was a group of community leaders that discussed transportation issues and the need to improve the process for the community engaging in transportation decisions.

Rachel Heiligman stated that the community felt that there were limited opportunities to come to the RTA and provide unsolicited feedback.


Rachel Heiligman stated that once the RTA proposes a service change or a capital project, the RTA presents a full complete package of improvements and the community does not have a chance to have input into the development of the package. 


Rachel Heiligman stated that A Standard Riding Advisory Committee was formed to report to the Board along with a working group made-up of community leaders from neighborhood associations from across the city to give the riding public the opportunity to work alongside the RTA and the RTA would receive more feedback from the community. 

 
Rachel Heiligman stated that 80% of transit properties around the country have A Standard Riding Advisory Committee so the RTA was in the minority of transit agencies.

Rachel Heiligman stated that the Chairman, Judith Dangerfield and Stefan Marks met with the Standard Riding Advisory Committee in October and in November.


Katherine Prevost stated that the Desire Bus was important to the Upper 9th Ward so that the seniors would not have to walk to Florida Avenue to use the system and she hoped that the Desire bus would be put back into service. 

Katherine Prevost stated that she was part of the Standard Riding Advisory Committee that would work alongside the Board.


In response to Commissioner Daniels, Katherine Prevost said that she did not know the time line for the new housing project but she stated that the population has grown to 6,000 people.

Charles Kins stated that he has an issue that there was only one bus on the Elysian Field Bus Route on the weekends.


In response to Charles Kins, Justin Augustine stated that the system has always had a weekend schedule and a weekday schedule because less people use the system on the weekend and so there were fewer buses on the weekend route.

In response to Charles Kins, Justin Augustine stated that the City Park bus was now the Jackson/Esplanade bus route and, due to the population of the City changing, the bus routes have also changed. 

Justin Augustine stated that when NOPSI ran the bus system they would run the system on a Cost Plus Contract; the more money spent the more money they made and the RTA can’t afford to put unlimited buses on the street because the RTA does not have unlimited funds 

In response to Charles Kins, Justin Augustine stated that the money used for the Loyola Streetcar was grant money and the terminal acts as an intermodal connection to the union passenger terminal that is used for streetcars, buses, taxi cabs, Greyhound and future light and commuter rail services.

Justin Augustine stated that the Loyola Streetcar brought economic development to that corridor.  He stated that this project was a $50 Million investment that brought $2.5 Billion in investments to the community with jobs and more sales tax revenue.


Justin Augustine stated that if Charles Kins wanted, he could meet with staff and they could answer all his questions. 
 
Commissioner Roth stated that she appreciated Charles Kins coming before the Board with his concerns.
EXECUTIVE SESSION (2/3RDS VOTE TO CONSIDER)

Commissioner Daniels moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to go into Executive Session at 11:52 A.m. on the matter of 

· RTA VS TMSEL PENSION PLAN BOARD – CDC NO. 2013 -01638, DIV. “L”

Verbal Motion 13-067 was approved unanimously.

Commissioner Roth moved and Commissioner Major seconded to come out of Executive Session at 12:08 a.m.  Verbal Motion 12-068 was approved unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Impastato seconded to adjourn the Board Meeting of December 17, 2013 at 12:14 p.m.  Verbal Motion No. 13-069 was approved unanimously.

